

This is a repository copy of *Celebrity privacy and celebrity journalism: has anything changed since the Leveson inquiry?*.

White Rose Research Online URL for this paper: <u>https://eprints.whiterose.ac.uk/190559/</u>

Version: Accepted Version

Article:

Horton, G. (2020) Celebrity privacy and celebrity journalism: has anything changed since the Leveson inquiry? Communications Law: Journal of Computer, Media and Telecommunications Law, 25 (1). pp. 10-22. ISSN 1746-7616

© 2020 Bloomsbury Professional. This is an author-produced version of a paper subsequently published in Communications Law: Journal of Computer, Media and Telecommunications Law. Uploaded in accordance with the publisher's self-archiving policy.

Reuse

Items deposited in White Rose Research Online are protected by copyright, with all rights reserved unless indicated otherwise. They may be downloaded and/or printed for private study, or other acts as permitted by national copyright laws. The publisher or other rights holders may allow further reproduction and re-use of the full text version. This is indicated by the licence information on the White Rose Research Online record for the item.

Takedown

If you consider content in White Rose Research Online to be in breach of UK law, please notify us by emailing eprints@whiterose.ac.uk including the URL of the record and the reason for the withdrawal request.



eprints@whiterose.ac.uk https://eprints.whiterose.ac.uk/

<u>Celebrity Privacy and Celebrity Journalism: Has anything changed since the</u> <u>Leveson Inquiry?</u>

Gemma Horton University Teacher, Department of Communication of Media, University of Liverpool PhD Researcher, Department of Journalism Studies, University of Sheffield g.horton@liverpool.ac.uk

Introduction

The conclusion of the Leveson Inquiry has been well documented in academic literature and news stories. Revelations that illegal and unethical practices had been taking place at the News of the World, in particular phone hacking, led to its closure. Behaviour from the Rupert Murdoch owned publication was deplored by Lord Justice Leveson and members of the public. There was further criticism surrounding how people's privacy had been invaded, with private individuals and celebrities alike coming forward to complain about certain invasions. Hugh Grant, the Dowlers and Kate and Gerry McCann all featured as case studies within the Leveson Inquiry Report.¹ Furthermore, other celebrities such as actress Sienna Miller, author J.K. Rowling and actor Steve Coogan also came forward to testify at the Inquiry, retelling stories of press invasion.² There were also criticisms surrounding the links between the government and the press, in particular the relationship between Prime Minister at the time David Cameron and Rebekah Brooks, the chief executive of News International.³ Such a relationship was 'seen as indicative of a culture of press-politician mutual interest in which media executives and party leaders work[ed] together to "push the same agenda"'.4

While such a relationship brings into question the independence of the press from government, this is a question that falls outside the remit of this paper. The focus of this paper is to examine whether or not the treatment of celebrities at the hands of the press has changed following the conclusion of the Leveson Inquiry or whether celebrities are still finding that their privacy is being invaded. There are numerous debates about the definition of celebrity from various academics.⁵ For example, it has been questioned if politicians can be considered a type of celebrity today as their private lives are seen to be of much more interest than they have been in the past. The perfect example that displays this concerns the intense scrutiny that surrounded Prime Minister Boris Johnson after it was reported in *The Guardian* that the police had been called to his house following a phone call from neighbours who had heard Johnson and his girlfriend Carrie Symonds rowing.⁶ Nonetheless, this paper will only consider celebrities that Rojek has described as ascribed and achieved.7 Ascribed celebrities are those who are born into fame, for example, members of the royal family.⁸ Achieved celebrities are those who are famous because of their talents, such as, but not limited to, sporting stars, actors/actresses, and musicians.⁹ Rojek does offer another category of celebrity: the attributed celebrity. Attributed celebrities are those who the press suddenly have an interest in because they have found themselves the centre of attention.¹⁰ Rojek cites the example of Mandy Allwood,

a woman whose name might not carry notoriety today, but she was famous in the news in the late 1990s after she gave birth to and tragically lost octuplets.¹¹ She was only famous due to press speculation. These celebrities will not be considered within this paper as, more often than not, their fame is fleeting. Instead, the press have shown a considerable interest in maintaining coverage of the royal family and other achieved celebrities. The three examples that will be used predominately within this paper involve celebrities who fall into these categories: one being a rugby player, one a cricketer, and the other royalty. The interest in these figures has been existent for many years, but only in recent decades has it heightened considerably.

Competition within the journalism industry is nothing new. It has been around for decades, showing prominence in the 1970s and 1980s and then continuing to the early 2000s.¹² Newspapers have to compete in order to sell copies and to do this there have been instances in which they have focused on stories that will evoke emotions from the public and encourage them to pick up a copy of their publication.¹³ Whether it be anger or fear, the stories have to be engaging in order to beat competition.¹⁴

This competition has only continued to grow in recent years with the rise in more news outlets coupled alongside 24-hour TV news and the increase of online and mobile news platforms. This has led to news being published at quicker rates than ever before.¹⁵ As Fenton has noted, this has led to the newspaper industry facing numerous challenges in an attempt to stay afloat and compete with numerous other news sources that exist. ¹⁶ One way in which they have done this is through diversification. As Gibbons acknowledged, many newspapers have online presences that are more successful than their print counterpart.¹⁷ Because these stories can be published instantly, the pressure on journalists to produce original content becomes even more intense, both online and in print.¹⁸

In order to remain successful, the journalism industry has turned to sensationalistic news as this type of news produces stories that can attract readers.¹⁹ With news being so instant and easy to publish, there can be competition between outlets to get the big scoop – to pick up the story that will sell the most copies and bring in the most readers. In order to do this, there can be issues as journalists are put under pressure to avoid recycling old material. They may have to push boundaries to do this, putting a strain on ethical reporting to gain an original story and attract readers.²⁰ It is this fact that can lead to publications wanting to know more intimate details about a celebrity in order to gain a big scoop and draw attention to themselves, urging people to pick up their publication instead of rivals. While the theory behind this idea seems to be logical, recent examples of this happening have shown a push back from certain members of the public who have deplored the behaviour of the press. Furthermore, such behaviour also seems to indicate that the celebrity-focused press have not changed since the Leveson Inquiry. Reasons why this is the case shall be explored, alongside discussion on whether or not such stories reflect case law involving invasion of privacy.

Recent Examples

While there have been celebrities, such as Coleen Rooney, Tamzin Outhwaite and Jemima Goldsmith, who have come forward and used *Twitter* to argue that the press have invaded their privacy, there are certain celebrities whose response to the press reporting on them has garnered much more attention. Three complaints that happened in quick succession of each other concerned the rugby player Gareth Thomas, cricketer Ben Stokes, and the Duke and Duchess of Sussex. These three cases, alongside other complaints, seem to indicate that the press are still invading celebrities' privacy.

Firstly, the case involving Gareth Thomas concerned the rugby player being forced to disclose that he had been given a positive HIV diagnosis after a tabloid newspaper threatened to go public with the information. Thomas later declared that he would never have come forward if the tabloid had not threatened to publish the story.²¹ He also revealed that a journalist spoke to his parents about his diagnosis before he had the chance to tell them himself.²² Thomas has stated that he has no intention of taking legal action as he believes that the tabloid would simply 'create their own law' to justify the way they acted.²³

The second example revolves around the cricketer Ben Stokes. Stokes condemned a front-page story that had been published in the *Sun* surrounding tragic family circumstances that had taken place 31 years ago, prior to his birth. The story concerned intimate details surrounding his mother's private life, but was clearly published due to the familial link between herself and Stokes, despite the story having taken place before his birth. While the Sun might have imagined that such a story would be considered 'a big scoop', the response from some members of the public was open hostility. The hashtag *DontBuyTheSun* began trending on Twitter and Paul Connew, the former deputy editor of the News of the World even commented that the story had not worked in the Sun's favour: 'The Sun have taken a risk here. Look at social media, there's a backlash, there are calls to boycott the Sun...it may turn out to be a one-day circulation booster that actually loses more circulation in the days and weeks to come'.²⁴ Stokes himself hit out at the *Sun* on *Twitter*, issuing a statement claiming that the article was 'the lowest form of journalism, focussed only on chasing sales with absolutely no regard for the devastation caused to lives as a consequence.²⁵ Stokes has since confirmed he intends to take legal action, citing misuse of private information for the publication of the story.²⁶ The Sun refused to comment on the case.²⁷

The final example involves the Duke and Duchess of Sussex. The Duchess of Sussex found herself the centre of attention when the *Mail on Sunday* published letters that she had written and sent to her father. In a statement on their website, Prince Harry the Duke of Sussex wrote an impassioned response, claiming that the press had 'vilified' his wife and that the legal action against the *Mail on Sunday* 'hinges on one incident in a long and disturbing pattern of behaviour by British tabloid media'.²⁸ There were also claims that the letter had been altered.²⁹ The Duchess of Sussex intends to take legal action, claiming that the *Mail on Sunday*'s article is a misuse of private information, infringement of

copyright and breach of the Data Protection Act 2018.³⁰ The *Mail on Sunday* has stated that they defend publication of the letter and deny altering it in any way.³¹ While there was sympathy from other celebrities and members of the public for the royal couple,³² journalists, such as Piers Morgan, have taken the opposing view, seeing their actions as an 'attempt to bully the press into fawning sycophancy'.³³

These three instances highlight the tension between celebrities and the press. While the celebrities in question clearly believe that their right to privacy has been invaded, the press would be more inclined to argue that they had a right to freedom of expression to publish the information. The right to freedom of speech is protected through ethical codes of conduct and law, just as the right to privacy is. Therefore, it is necessary to consider how both these rights are balanced before questioning if the individuals in the aforementioned instances had their privacy invaded.

Freedom of Expression and the Right to Privacy

Protection of an individual's privacy can be found not only through law, but also through ethical codes of conduct that journalists must abide by. In the UK, there are two key bodies of importance when discussing self-regulation of the printed press: IMPRESS and the Independent Press Standards Organisation (IPSO). Prior to the Leveson Inquiry, the Press Complaints Commission (PCC) was the press regulator. However, Lord Justice Leveson stated that it had failed in its work and had not acted as an effective regulator. It was subsequently closed down and in its place IPSO was established. However, IPSO has not been recognised as an approved press regulator by the Press Recognition Panel (PRP). The PRP, established by Royal Charter, has the main job of ensuring that any organisation that regulates the press and wants official recognition as a press regulator is properly funded, able to protect the public, and is independent.³⁴ There is a list of 29 criteria that each regulator must meet. IPSO does not meet all 29.35 In response to information for the PRP's 2019 report on recognition, IPSO stated the following: 'we have not sought, nor are we seeking, any recognition or assessment by the Press Recognition Panel of our work'.³⁶ IMPRESS meets the criteria in question, yet many of the largely circulated newspapers and magazines are not signed up to IMPRESS. For example, the *Sun*, *Daily Mail*, *Daily Mirror* and *Daily Express* are all signed up to IPSO. While there is no legal requirement to be recognised as an official regulator by the PRP, Lord Justice Leveson had argued that there should be some incentives towards joining, such as protection from legal costs in cases involving defamation, privacy and harassment claims.³⁷ Under proposals for section 40 of the Crime and Courts Act 2013, publishers who did not belong to a recognised regulator might have found themselves forced to pay the other side's costs, even if they won the case. However, section 40 never materialised. In March 2018, the government announced that they intended to scrap Leveson 2, which included section 40. Leveson 2 would also have examined relationships between the media and the police, but the then culture secretary Matt Hancock stated that there had been change and that Leveson 2 was no longer required. In particular, Hancock stated: 'It's clear that we've seen significant progress, from publications, from the police

and from the new regulator. The world has changed since the Leveson inquiry was established in 2011. Since then we have seen seismic changes to the media landscape [reference to declining newspaper circulation]'.³⁸

Without section 40, it is doubted that some publications would feel a compelling need to join IMPRESS. Even when section 40 was on the table, the *Sun* editor Tony Gallagher declared that it was simply an attempt to 'blackmail' the press to join IMPRESS.³⁹ The reluctance to join IMPRESS stems from the fact that it has links, regardless of how tenuous, to government. There is a firm belief that the press should be free and independent, staying away from politicians.⁴⁰ Particularly since the Leveson Inquiry when the relationship between Brooks and Cameron was called into question, it can perhaps be acknowledged why the press feel the need to be seen as more independent from government than ever before.

While the differences between IPSO and IMPRESS are clear, there are some similarities. For example, both have codes of conduct that state that the right to privacy has to be considered. IPSO's Editors' Code of Practice protects privacy under clause 2 and clause 7 protects it under IMPRESS' Standards Code. Both codes accept that this right can be over-ridden if publication of the private information is in the public interest. Furthermore, IPSO asks the question of whether or not there was a reasonable expectation of privacy, alongside asking if the information in question was, or is about to be, in the public domain. For the purpose of this paper, IPSO shall be taken into consideration as the newspapers in the recent examples are under their regulation. Alongside the right to privacy, IPSO acknowledges that there is also a right to freedom of expression, stating: 'It [the code] should be interpreted neither so narrowly as to compromise its commitment to respect the rights of the individual, nor so broadly that it infringes the fundamental right to freedom of expression – such as to inform, to be partisan, to challenge, shock, be satirical and to entertain - or prevents publication in the public interest'.⁴¹ When judging instances that come before them, IPSO does this on a case-by-case basis, but it is apparent that both of these rights need to be balanced.

Furthermore, there are also legal implications if it is discovered that a publication has breached someone's right to privacy. While there is no explicit tort of privacy,⁴² other areas of law have been developed to allow for consideration of Article 8 of the European Convention on Human Rights (ECHR). Article 8(1) guarantees a right to privacy, but such a right can be limited in certain scenarios, as explained by Article 8(2). Just as the right to privacy is protected under the ECHR, so is the right to freedom of expression. This falls under Article 10(1) ECHR and it can also be limited as per Article 10(2). Both Article 8 ECHR and Article 10 ECHR have to be balanced with each other. Usually what the press wish to publish, a celebrity wishes to keep private. When this happens, both rights are given equal weighting. Lord Steyn made this clear in the case of *Re S* when he stated: 'First, neither article has *as such* precedence over the other'.⁴³ To balance these two rights, there are two questions that have to be taken into consideration. The first question asks whether or not there was a reasonable expectation of privacy. If so, was it in the public interest for this

information to be disseminated? However, the ways in which the courts, and IPSO, consider these two items are different.

With regards to the reasonable expectation of privacy test, the courts have long advocated that circumstances can dictate when one has a reasonable expectation of privacy. Lord Hoffmann noted in the case of Campbell v MGN Ltd that 'the famous and even the not so famous who go out in public must accept that they may be photographed without their consent, just as they may be observed by others without their consent'.⁴⁴ Numerous factors are taken into account when deciding whether or not one has a reasonable expectation of privacy. These 'include the attributes of the claimant, the nature of the activity in which the claimant was engaged, the place at which it was happening, the nature and purpose of the intrusion, the absence of consent and whether it was known or could be inferred, the effect on the claimant and the circumstances in which and the purposes for which the information came into the hands of the publishers'.⁴⁵ For example, certain types of information might come with a reasonable expectation of privacy, such as revelations of extra-marital affairs.⁴⁶ While we might accept that certain 'aspects of our personal life [are] gossiped about among acquaintances...but publication in the media would breach the expectation of privacy'.47

However, when it comes to being photographed simply walking down a street and not engaging in activities that could be considered private,⁴⁸ the judiciary are loathe to offer protection.⁴⁹ Furthermore, they also have to take into consideration section 12(4) of the Human Rights Act 1998, which states that they have to consider whether the material is in the public domain already, or is about to become available to the public. However, it should be recognised that this is not a decisive factor. In the case of *PJS v News Group Newspapers Ltd*⁵⁰ it was held that, even though information concerning a 'threesome' involving a celebrity was published in Scotland and other jurisdictions, the information should be kept private in England to protect the people involved and to prevent a media frenzy. Ultimately, each case is taken on its own merits, but these are simply some guidelines over what the courts will usually protect and what they might not protect.

Alongside the reasonable expectation of privacy test being considered in case law, IPSO also has to take this into consideration. Clause 2ii of the Editors' Code of Practice states that editors have to justify intrusion into individuals' private lives without consent. They also have to take into consideration the extent to which the information is already, or is about to be, in the public domain. Furthermore, clause 2iii goes on to state that: 'it is unacceptable to photograph individuals, without their consent, in public or private places where there is a reasonable expectation of privacy'.⁵¹ Like the courts, IPSO also takes these issues into consideration on a case-by-case basis. They ask a number of questions as laid down in the Editors' Codebook when it comes to taking photographs of someone.⁵² For example, did the picture show anything that was private? Where was the picture taken: a private place or in public? Was the picture in the public interest to be published?⁵³ Again, IPSO judges on a case-by-case basis and they have recognised how difficult this can be: 'Perhaps the most difficult decision is whether a person in a public place has a reasonable expectation of privacy. This is a particular problem when the pictures involve celebrities, who develop their careers through exposure in the media'.⁵⁴

Once the reasonable expectation of privacy test has been considered, the public interest test is then discussed. Both the courts and IPSO state that the right to privacy can be limited if there is a public interest in the information being published. This can become problematic as there is no one-size-fits all model of what will be in the public interest. Decisions of what is in the public interest are taken on a case-by-case basis.⁵⁵ Previously, the courts have held that there is a public interest in correcting false information.⁵⁶ alongside there being a public interest if someone has acted in a certain manner that is contradictory to the way in which they are presented.⁵⁷ In certain circumstances, there has been a public interest in revealing private information about someone if they are considered a role model, but this reason has been highly debated and contested by the courts.⁵⁸ Ultimately, however, when it comes to the public interest it is necessary to recognise that it is different to information that interests the public.⁵⁹

IPSO has also recognised that a public interest can exist in numerous circumstances. They too agree that there should be a public interest in setting the record straight if someone has acted hypocritically to the image they have projected.⁶⁰ However, where the issue becomes slightly hazy is the blurring between what is considered in the public interest to IPSO and what is considered in the public interest by the courts. This is due to two contrasting decisions from the respected bodies. In an adjudication from IPSO called *A man v Daily Star Sunday*,⁶¹ it was held that there was a public interest in revealing news that a woman had been cheated on by the claimant, who was well known to the public. While the courts have often held that kiss-and-tell stories are rarely in the public interest,⁶² this adjudication goes against that grain.

IPSO considered the vague phrase 'there is a public interest in freedom of expression itself' which features in the Editors' Code of Practice. Based on this statement, it was held that the woman was able to tell her story. It was her right to freedom of expression. Publication of text messages between the two were said to be an invasion of privacy and an apology of the same size as the strapline was required to be published on the front page. However, the information that an affair had taken place was not a breach of privacy. As noted in the adjudication:

In the second article, the newspaper repeated the woman's claim that she had had a relationship with the complainant and that he had been unfaithful to his partner. While this complainant had, in advance, notified the newspaper that he did not consent to publication, this article had not included any details about the nature of the alleged relationship and had not reproduced the complainant's text messages. In all the circumstances, the reference to the woman's claim did not intrude into the private life of the complainant in breach of Clause 2.63 The fact that the woman had been permitted to tell her story was her freedom of expression and clearly there was a public interest, according to IPSO, in her being able to tell it. Whether or not this decision is in the public interest to everyone is subjective, but the courts might not agree with it following the case of *PJS v News Group Newspapers Ltd*.⁶⁴ As has been mentioned, this case involved a famous celebrity who had gone to the court and had been granted an injunction to prevent news from being published concerning a sexual encounter that had taken place in 2011 involving himself, AB and CD. In this case, Lord Mance stated that: 'It may be that the mere reporting of sexual encounters of someone like the appellant, however well known to the public, with a view to criticising them does not even fall within the concept of freedom of expression under article 10 at all'.⁶⁵ It was held that there was no public interest in the publication of these details.

Clearly, these two decisions are contradictory. With the courts taking a more conservative view towards protecting privacy, IPSO have gone the opposite way, more willing to state that such kiss-and-tell stories are in the public interest and reveal people's identities. Such an approach has attracted criticism, particularly when contrasted with IMPRESS's clause relating to the public interest. IMPRESS's Standards Code states the following: 'A public interest means that the public has a legitimate stake in a story because of the contribution it makes to a matter of importance to society'.⁶⁶ As can be noted by Carney, this is a much stronger requirement compared to IPSO's definition:

Given that the public interest clause in the Editors' Code recognises that freedom of expression is a public interest itself, the provisions can be read collectively to conclude that entertainment can be used to trump 'individual rights.' It might be claimed that this is an overly pessimistic or cynical interpretation of these provisions, but it does seem to provide weaker protection for 'individual rights' than that demanded by the Standards code...⁶⁷

There is no surprise that tabloids would much rather publish such stories involving extra-marital affairs and other scandals. Many newspapers rely on being able to publish such stories to be able to sell; something that the courts have recognised. The courts have stated that celebrity stories can be vital towards keeping publications afloat as these stories can often be what draw readers in.⁶⁸ To an extent, newspapers in particular often see themselves as being there to report on moral issues. The courts have also noted that people will have different views on various matters that might include controversy. Nicol J stated in the case of *Ferdinand v MGN Ltd* that '...in a plural society there will be a range of views as to what matters or is of significance in particular in terms of a person's suitability for a high profile position'.⁶⁹ Yet, according to Wragg, the idea that there can be a public interest based on someone acting immoral or hypocritical suggests that there is a freedom of expression in criticising people.⁷⁰ However, Wragg states that there are issues with the doctrine of a public interest in criticising individuals, namely that it 'is premised on the idea that standards of morality are a public issue and therefore individuals who act immorally are accountable to the general public. Unfortunately, this encompasses much human

behaviour. Thus it sets a low threshold for what counts as a public issue matter'. 71

Furthering this point, there is also the issue that morals are subjective. For example, take into consideration extra-marital affairs. A YouGov survey in 2015 stated that one in five adults have admitted to having an affair.⁷² While having an extra-marital affair might be considered immoral and wrong to many people, clearly it is not uncommon. For celebrities who hold no position of power, there is a lack of public interest in exposing them simply to criticise them. Take footballers into account. Extra-marital affairs involving footballers are not uncommon, but The Secret Footballer – an anonymous professional footballer – noted the following after revelations that a footballer had gained an injunction to prevent news of an affair coming to light:

So, here we are, another week and another player falls foul of a kiss-and-tell story. "Thank goodness for the super injunction," says Player X. But do we even care? Do you get to the end of a tabloid story along those lines and think: "I really enjoyed reading that"? Probably not, I'd guess.⁷³

Certainly, judging those who hold no real position of power can be seen controversial. Furthermore, there is also the argument to be made of whether or not anyone truly cares about holding people to a certain moral standard. Journalists clearly see it as being important and the conflict between themselves and the judiciary is clear to see when it comes to reporting on celebrities' private lives. This was certainly the case following the conclusion of the *PJS* case.⁷⁴

In particular, the *Sun* was vocal about the court's decision to grant privacy to the celebrity couple involved. There were a range of issues surrounding this case for journalists, namely that the information could be published elsewhere in other jurisdictions and it was common knowledge on social media. Furthermore, there was also the fact that the *Sun* felt as though there was a public interest to reveal the information to correct the image of a committed couple that PJS was involved in presenting. In an exert written by Mike Hamilton, the following is quoted from one of the individuals involved in the sexual encounter:

It seems the whole Western world is allowed to know – apart from England and Wales. We helped to give the world modern democracy. But now we are a laughing stock as we have the least freedom of speech...This is utter madness.⁷⁵

Hamilton also goes on to state: 'Yet the bizzare ruling means that despite the extra-marital affair, the judges decide they were a "committed" married couple'.⁷⁶ Tension between the judiciary and journalists is evident in this case. It would have been interesting to see, if the story had been published, how IPSO would have adjudicated on it based on their contradictory decisions to the courts. The balancing of the right to privacy and freedom of expression has been laid out within this section, henceforth it is only appropriate now to consider it in relation to the recent examples and consider if there has been an invasion of privacy.

Examining Recent Examples

The incident involving rugby player Gareth Thomas is one that is quite straightforward when taken into consideration. With regards as to whether or not he had a reasonable expectation of privacy, the answer has to be a definite yes. As per the case of *Campbell v MGN Ltd*⁷⁷ a reasonable expectation of privacy can exist should the information be inherently private.⁷⁸ This is particularly so when medical records are concerned.⁷⁹ Antoniou has noted that there is something that sets this case apart as being particularly cruel, and this is the fact that Thomas's right to tell his parents had been taken away from him.⁸⁰ Clearly, Thomas had a reasonable expectation of privacy that the information should have been kept private. The IPSO Editors' Codebook even states that 'private health details of individuals, including public figures, are generally protected under the Code unless there is some public interest in revealing them'.⁸¹ It would be hard to argue that there had been a public interest in revealing this information. Thomas might be a public figure, but this should not diminish his privacy in this situation. He had not lied to the press, nor had he acted in a manner that might cause a public interest in his behaviour.

The situation concerning Ben Stokes becomes slightly more intriguing when the response from the *Sun* is taken into consideration. As has been established, the story surrounding Stokes' mother took place a little over 30 years ago. It was not something new, nor had Stokes himself personally been involved. The story had been front-page news in New Zealand when it occurred. It had already been in the public domain and, as discussed, this is a factor that has to be taken into consideration. However, simply because something is in the public domain does not mean that it becomes 'fair game' in the eye of the law.⁸² This was established in the case of *PJS*.⁸³ However, clause 2ii of IPSO's Editors' Code of Practice states the following: 'In considering an individual's reasonable expectation of privacy, account will be taken of the complainant's own public disclosures of information and the extent to which the material complained about is already in the public domain or will become so'.⁸⁴ The Editors' Codebook offers some further guidance about this clause:

In 2018 Clause 2 was revised and 2(ii) now requires the regulator to consider the extent to which the material complained about is already in the public domain or will become so. The revised clause is based on the existing wording of Clause 3 of the Public Interest section of the Code and is intended in part to address the challenge of effectively regulating global digital publications which are owned and domiciled in the UK but also have editorial operations in other jurisdictions producing content which can be viewed in the UK.

The amendment is intended to help the public by making clear that a complaint under Clause 2 may not succeed if the committee believes that information has been (or inevitably will be) so widely disseminated that it can no longer be considered private.⁸⁵

As the *Sun* has argued, the information in question was in the public domain. A spokesperson for the Sun stated: 'The Sun has the utmost sympathy for Ben Stokes and his mother but it is only right to point out the story was told with the co-operation of a family member who supplied details, provided photographs and posed for pictures. The tragedy is also a matter of public record and was the subject of extensive front-page publicity in New Zealand at the time'.⁸⁶ Ben Stokes has stated that he intends to pursue legal action over what happened against the Sun.⁸⁷ IPSO received complaints following the publication of the story and issued a statement in relation to both the stories surrounding Stokes and Thomas, but the statement was vague, stating that they cannot comment on individual cases, but that individuals involved should take the course of action that is suitable for them.⁸⁸ Hacked Off, a group campaigning for a free and accountable press, condemned the *Sun's* coverage, stating that it 'is an appalling invasion of privacy with no public interest justification. We have been told repeatedly by newspaper editors that "everything has changed" since the Leveson report 7 years ago. It is abundantly clear that nothing has changed'.⁸⁹ While it might be in contention as to whether or not IPSO would uphold a complaint under clause 2 due to the information being in the public domain, there might be another clause to consider.

Stokes also might have a claim under clause 1 of the Editors' Code of Practice in relation to accuracy. In his Twitter statement, Stokes stated: 'The article also concerns serious inaccuracies which has compounded the damage caused'.⁹⁰ Clause 1 of the Editors' Code of Practice concerns accuracy, stating that the press must take care not to publish inaccuracies and if a significant inaccuracy is published then an apology must be published.⁹¹ What is even more interesting in relation to this clause is that there is no public interest defence. If there were serious inaccuracies throughout the article, then the Sun would not be able to claim that there had been a public interest in publishing the information. They would have no defence. However, it seems as though Stokes has decided to go down the legal route instead of using the press regulator. With this being the case, it will be interesting to see what progresses and the remedy offered to Stokes and whether or not it will be enough to deter such reporting in the future. It is unlikely that Stokes will be granted an injunction. As Coe has noted '....this is all a bit late in the day, as the article has already been published in print and widely distributed online'.92 It is more than likely Stokes would be offered damages if successful but, arguably, the damage has already been done. The story has been published and, in certain circumstances, no amount of money is going to make up for the damage that has been done.93

The final example revolves around the Duke and Duchess of Sussex who have also launched legal action for claims of invasion of privacy. The *Mail on Sunday* published letters that had been written by the Duchess and had been sent to her father. In his statement on his website, Prince Harry stated:

The contents of a private letter were published unlawfully in an intentionally destructive manner to manipulate you, the reader, and further the divisive agenda of the media group in question. In addition to their unlawful publication of this private document, they purposely

misled you by strategically omitting select paragraphs, specific sentences, and even singular words to mask the lies they had perpetuated for over a year. 94

The *Mail on Sunday* denied these claims, stating that the letter had not been altered in any way.⁹⁵ While there is a privacy element to this case, there is also a copyright issue. Under the Copyright, Designs and Patents Act 1988, someone who creates a piece of work usually has ownership over it and therefore those who wish to use it require permission. However, certain exemptions do exist, for example, it can be used if the purposes are to review it, criticise it, quote from it, or report about it.⁹⁶ With regard to the exemptions surrounding criticisms, reviews, or quotes, the material has to be available to the public. When publishing material for the purpose of current events, it has to be considered if the work was already in the public domain and if the work was also confidential. If the information is confidential, then the courts consider if there is a public interest element in publishing it.⁹⁷

One has to question whether there was a public interest in this letter being revealed. While the contents of the letter might have been interesting to read about, there can be no denying that they were confidential according to the Duke and Duchess. They were meant for the Duchess's father to see and only for him. However, things become murkier following comments that were made by Thomas Markle, the Duchess's father. He claimed that he had no intention of making the letter public, but he only released it when its contents had been misrepresented following an interview with one of the Duchess's friends in *People* magazine.⁹⁸ In an interview with the *MailOnline*, Thomas Markle said he wanted to release parts of the letter to defend himself.⁹⁹ Furthermore, the *MailOnline* also invited speculation surrounding a plot to release the letter:

At the time it was widely speculated that Meghan had, perhaps, authorised her friends to brief the magazine – something neither she nor the Palace have denied. What is certain is that Mr Markle viewed the letter very differently, saying it made no attempt to heal their rift and felt more like 'a final farewell'.¹⁰⁰

Clearly, if this happened then it adds another dimension to the issue. Should someone who colluded with the press be protected when their privacy is intruded upon? This is something that Monti and Wacks have considered, asking: '...when we voluntarily disclose personal information, do we really lose our privacy? We are exercising rather than relinquishing control'.¹⁰¹ Schoeman and Witzleb et al have also considered this point of view, arguing that privacy revolves around being able to protect information and stay in control of it.¹⁰² It is the ability for individuals to disclose what they want disclosing. In this circumstance, if someone has colluded with the press to release particular titbits of information, then they should still be entitled to privacy. They should not give everything up simply for releasing certain pieces of information. They had the control to do this. If information is released that they did not choose to release, then this violates their privacy. It takes away their choice to be able to do this. However, the fact is that the press use those in the public eye to sell copies, just

as those in the public eye use the press to stay in the limelight.¹⁰³ The courts have noted this in the case of *Fraser Woodward Ltd v BBC*.¹⁰⁴ This case concerned copyright use of images that had been taken of David and Victoria Beckham and this beneficial relationship was discussed:

The programme...then contains a sort of survey of press coverage of the Beckhams, and in particular Victoria Beckham, starting with her career as a member of the Spice Girls pop group and showing, or claiming to show, a developing relationship with the press.¹⁰⁵

However, even if such a relationship exists, this does not mean that someone in the public eye looses his or her right to privacy. This was noted in the case of *Douglas v Hello! (No.5)* where it was held that: 'To hold that those who have sought *any* publicity lose all protection would be to repeal Article 8's application to very many of those who are likely to need it'.¹⁰⁶ In the situation involving the Duchess of Sussex, it would be difficult to argue that there is a public interest in the letters being published, particularly if one takes into consideration the case of *HRH Prince of Wales v Associated Newspapers Ltd.*¹⁰⁷ This case concerned exerts that had been published from the Prince of Wales's diary. While a diary is different to a letter, 'it is likely that they would be treated the same in the circumstances of being published without permission'.¹⁰⁸ It was held in this case that the information had not been published for the purpose of current news affairs and therefore there was no public interest justification.¹⁰⁹ It seems likely that the same could be said in this instance concerning the Duchess of Sussex.

With regards to IPSO, once again it needs to be taken into consideration whether the information was in the public domain and whether or not there was a public interest in the information being published. While its contents had been briefly discussed in *People* magazine, it had not fully been published in the magazine. Furthermore, the contents of it were not divulged in depth:

One friend is quoted in the People article as saying: "After the wedding she wrote him [her father] a letter. She's like, 'Dad, I'm so heartbroken. I love you. I have one father. Please stop victimising me through the media so we can repair our relationship".¹¹⁰

Clearly, not a great amount of detail was given based on this exert compared to the full letter being published. Arguably, because of this, a reasonable expectation of privacy should still exist. Knowing that something exists is different to seeing that it exists. There is still an element of privacy as it has not been seen in its entirety.

These three cases suggest that nothing has particularly changed as certain factions of the press are still invading celebrities' privacy. In the cases discussed, there have been arguments showing that a reasonable of expectation of privacy does exist alongside a lack of public interest. While this is the case, there is a more pressing matter to discuss: a lack of consideration from the press towards those who are involved. While journalists strive for ethical journalism and IPSO's Editors' Code of Practice aims to achieve this, it seems clear that this is not

happening. Therefore, the question has to be asked: can anything be done to cause a change?

Can anything change?

Journalists' ethics have come under scrutiny before. Questioning the way in which the press operate is nothing new. Prior to the Leveson Inquiry, in 1990, the Calcutt Report also looked into press intrusion. Some of their recommendations included replacing the PCC and forming a new Code of Practice.¹¹¹ Three years following the conclusion of the Committee, Calcutt stated that more should be done as the PCC was not making enough progress. Calcutt declared that statutory regulation would be necessary following on from the lack of progress that the PCC was making.¹¹² In 1993, the National Heritage Select Committee also stated that not enough was being done to protect people's privacy, but they did not offer the same recommendations that Calcutt offered. Instead of statutory regulation, they recommended a new statutory press ombudsman, fearing that statutory regulation would imprison the press and restrict them too much.¹¹³

The fact of the matter remains that the behaviour that has been exhibited by the press is nothing new. In the past, they have been chastised for their approach towards invading celebrities' privacy and, while this chastisement has taken place, clearly nothing has changed. It has to be questioned what can be done to offer further protection. Case law dictates that celebrities have a right to privacy and, judging on precedent, in the three recent examples discussed it seems that those involved will also have such a right. Bringing a case to court can be costly and time consuming, particularly if it starts to reach the appeals stage. The costs that newspapers can face can be damaging. In recent cases involving invasions of privacy they have totalled north of £100,000. For example, Sir Cliff Richard in his case against the BBC was awarded £190,000 in damages.¹¹⁴ In relation to phone hacking, eight individuals who took their case to court were awarded between £72,5000 and £260,250 respectively.¹¹⁵ The courts are clearly willing to offer significant amounts of money for those who have had their privacy invaded, which makes it all the more interesting that the newspapers in the examples published the stories that they did. While it might be that the cost of the story pales in comparison to the publication of the story (i.e. increased circulation), it seems unlikely that this is the case.

Print circulation has halved since 2001 in the newspaper industry.¹¹⁶ Sales are down, but many publications have strengthened their online platforms. For example, *MailOnline* in 2017 had 11.7 million average unique browsers every day.¹¹⁷ However, it is doubted that any publication truly wants to be sued in court, but they are still willing to take the risk by publishing stories that could be classed as an invasion of privacy. Increased damages and tougher regulation would be met with hostility from the press and, in certain circumstances, there is a risk that it could produce a chilling effect on journalism, with journalists perhaps becoming fearful of what they publish. If laws can do no more to act as a deterrent from invading celebrities' privacy, then ethical regulation should be considered.

IPSO has come under fire from the campaign group Hacked Off who have argued that it has not done enough to protect people from press invasion. The shortcomings of IPSO have been documented in the Media Standards Trust Report.¹¹⁸ The main issue concerns the fact that IPSO failed 25 of the 38 recommendations made by the Leveson Inquiry.¹¹⁹ Furthermore, the independence of IPSO has also been questioned in the report, in particular due to the existence of the Regulatory Funding Company (RFC). The RFC, on their website, states that they are 'charged with raising a levy on the news media and the Independent magazine industries to finance Press Standards Organisations'.¹²⁰ The RFC have powers over the funding of IPSO alongside the Editors' Code of Practice and who is appointed to IPSO.¹²¹ Board members of the RFC include members from Condé Nast, JPI Media and Times Newspapers. One has to question the independence of the RFC when it comes to making appointments if their board is made up of those with links to publishing houses. The Media Standards Trust also stated:

The Regulatory Funding Company continues to exert an unnecessary degree of control over the IPSO system. As the Leveson Report noted, there is no need for such a body to exist at all, other than perhaps to collect and pass on members' fees. The powers of the funding body over the previous Press Complaints Commission system were determined by Leveson to represent a serious structural deficiency to the previous regulatory system; the fact that this structural issue continues to affect the IPSO system remains a concern.¹²²

Alongside these concerns, there are also concerns that IPSO is not using the powers that it has. For example, IPSO has the power to fine publications £1 million following an investigation into their behaviour and they also have the power to order corrections and apologies to be published.¹²³ However, in relation to celebrity privacy cases, these powers have been restricted. In many instances, it has been stated that there has not been a breach of privacy. From 26 cases involving celebrities that were considered up until August 2019, only 9 were found to be in breach of the code, 16 were considered not to be in breach and 1 was resolved. While celebrities are still complaining about invasion from the press, evidently many do not go to IPSO with their complaint. Is it because they do not see a point in doing this because they fear they will achieve nothing? An interesting take could be that they are simply using social media to air their concerns instead. They might feel that they can attract more attention to themselves by doing this and berating the press publicly. In many circumstances, if IPSO asks for an apology then this can be tucked away in page 2 of a publication and might not be noticed as it is too small.

This is certainly what BBC presenter Dan Walker has argued in reference to a post on *Twitter* from former footballer and current football pundit Gary Lineker. Posting a picture of an apology from the *Daily Mail*, the original story was found to be fabricated and had accused Lineker and his ex-wife of behaving inappropriately on a British Airways flight.¹²⁴ In a comment on Lineker's post, Walker stated the following: 'Always feel there should be some sort of regulation

which says the apology should be the same size and have the same prominence as the original story'.¹²⁵ Perhaps this is one key issue with IPSO's remedial actions, namely the fact that apologies can appear hidden. If one were not to flip to page 2 or see the small box containing the apology, would anyone know that the story had been fabricated? There might still be those who think that the story had been accurate. By using social media to state that this was not the case, Lineker has used his own platform and, potentially, attracted more attention.

For example, Lineker has 7.4 million followers on *Twitter* at the time of writing. The *Daily Mail* had a circulation of 1,164,025 per issue in 2019 in figures obtained from ABC.¹²⁶ Social media has the potential to reach more people and, in turn, this can also affect the news they read or the publications they trust. It is useful to think back to Ben Stokes and his statement on *Twitter*. When the hashtag *DontBuyTheSun* began trending, this showed the contempt that certain people had for the story by stating on social media that they had no intention of picking up a copy of the publication. Celebrities might be more willing to take matters into their own hands because they know that they can have a further reach. They can talk to their fans directly and chastise press behaviour in the public arena of social media.¹²⁷ In turn, this can lead other publishers to pick up on the story, drawing more attention to it and the anger a celebrity feels towards it.

This should not act as an escape route for the journalism industry. It should not be an excuse for IPSO to bury its head and let celebrities take matters into their own hands through social media. If the press can continue to act in such a manner then it might be that a vicious cycle continues. The press invade a celebrity's privacy; the celebrity shames them on social media; the members of the public turn against them. But then the cycle will repeat itself, as we have seen countless times before. These three instances discussed simply feel like a build up towards discussion of the press' behaviour, but how long will it be until another crescendo is hit and another Inquiry is called? Certainly, if behaviour such as this continues and campaign groups like Hacked Off continue to call for reform, then it is a discussion that will become much more discussed in the future.

The answers are not clear-cut. So long as section 40 of the Crime and Courts Act 2013 remains off the table, there is no incentive for IPSO to seek official recognition from the PRP. There is nothing encouraging them to do this, which could be considered the problem. If they had sought recognition then they would have to engage with the criteria set out by the Leveson Inquiry. By striving to reach these criteria, it might be that they are taken more seriously and publications under their remit might think twice about publishing stories like the ones that have been discussed. However, so long as Leveson 2 remains unimplemented and IPSO unwilling to seek recognition, it seems very little will force a change.

Reference List:

¹ Leveson, *The Leveson Inquiry: The Report into the Culture, Practices and Ethics of the Press* (The Stationery Office, London, 2012)

² Ibid

³ N. Fenton 'Regulation is freedom: phone hacking, press regulation and the Leveson Inquiry – the story so far' (2018) 23(3) Communications Law 118-126 ⁴ Ibid, 120

⁵ J. Gamson, *Claims to fame: celebrity in contemporary America* (University of California Press, 1994); C. Rojek, *Celebrity* (Reakiton Books Ltd, 2001); O. Driessens, 'The celebritization of society and culture: understanding the structural dynamics of celebrity culture' (2013) International Journal of Cultural Studies ISSN: 1367-8779; G. Turner, *Understanding Celebrity* (Sage, 2014); R. Dyer, *Stars* (2nd edn, British Film Institute, 1998)

⁶ S. O'Grady, 'Boris Johnson once had a loose handle on his chaotic affairs – but doing it as prime minister will be impossible', *The Independent*, 15 July 2019 at: <u>https://www.independent.co.uk/voices/boris-johnson-affairs-prime-minister-</u> <u>guppy-gate-apology-no-10-love-life-a9005336.html</u>>(accessed 14 October 2019) ⁷ Rojek, supra n. 5

⁸ Ibid. 17

⁹ Ibid, 18

¹⁰ Ibid

¹¹ Ibid

¹² J. Curran and J. Seaton, *Power Without Responsibility – Press, Broadcasting and the Internet in Britain* (7th ed, Routledge, 2010) 96

13 Ibid

¹⁴ Ibid, 97

¹⁵ Fenton, supra n 3, 119

¹⁶ Ibid

¹⁷ T. Gibbons, 'Conceptions of the press and the functions of regulation' (2016)
22(5) Convergence: The International Journal of Research into New Media
Technologies 484-487, 485

¹⁸ T. Gibbons, 'Building Trust in Press Regulation: Obstacles and Opportunities' (2013) 5(2) Journal of Media Law 202-219, 214

¹⁹ Fenton, supra n 3, 119

²⁰ Gibbons, supra n 18, 214

²¹ BBC News, 'Gareth Thomas: Journalist 'told rugby player's parents of HIV', *BBC News*, 18 September 2019 at: <u>https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-wales-</u> <u>49739345</u>> (accessed 14 October 2019)

²² Ibid

²³ E. Somerville, 'Gareth Thomas: rugby legend reveals tabloid 'took away my moment' of telling parents about HIV diagnosis', *Evening Standard*, 18 September 2019 at: <u>https://www.standard.co.uk/news/uk/wales-rugby-gareth-thomashiv-diagnosis-tabloid-journalist-ben-stokes-a4240021.html</u>> (accessed 23 October 2019)

²⁴ J. Lee, 'Gareth Thomas: Are celebrity private lives no longer fair game?', *BBC News*, 18 September 2019 at: <u>https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-49743025</u>> (accessed 14 October 2019)

²⁵ B. Stokes, 'Twitter Statement', *Twitter*, 17 September 2019 at: <u>https://twitter.com/benstokes38/status/1173893834377441280?lang=en</u>> (accessed 14 October 2019)

²⁶ The Privacy Perspective, 'Cricketer Ben Stokes to bring misuse of private information claim against the Sun', *The Privacy Perspective*, 11 October 2019 at: <u>https://theprivacyperspective.com/2019/10/11/ben-stokes-to-bring-misuse-of-private-information-claim-against-the-sun/</u>> (accessed 23 October 2019) ²⁷ J. Waterson, 'Ben Stokes takes legal action against Sun over story of family

tragedy', The Guardian, 10 October 2019 at:

https://www.theguardian.com/media/2019/oct/10/ben-stokes-takes-legalaction-against-sun-over-story-about-his-mother> (accessed 23 October 2019) ²⁸ His Royal Highness Prince Harry Duke of Sussex, 'Statement by His Royal Highness Prince Harry, Duke of Sussex', *Sussexofficial.uk*, 1 October 2019 at: https://sussexofficial.uk/> (accessed 14 October 2019)

²⁹ Ibid

³⁰ B. Butterworth, 'Meghan Markle sues Mail on Sunday for publishing private letter to her dad as Prince Harry accuses tabloids of 'bullying', *inews*, 1 October 2019 at: <u>https://inews.co.uk/news/media/meghan-markle-prince-harry-mailon-sunday-sue-why-letter-dad-639956</u>>(accessed 23 October 2019) ³¹ Ibid

³² M. Friel, 'All of the celebrities who are defending Meghan Markle's battle against the Mail on Sunday', 4 October 2019 at:

https://www.insider.com/meghan-markle-lawsuit-mail-on-sunday-ellen-showjameela-jamil-2019-10> (accessed 14 October 2019)

³³ P. Morgan, 'Twitter Statement', *Twitter*, 1 October 2019 at:

https://twitter.com/piersmorgan/status/1179109435312152577>(accessed 14 October 2019)

³⁴ Fenton, supra n 3

³⁵ Ibid

³⁶ Press Recognition Panel, *Report on the recognition system February 2019* (Press Recognition Panel, London, 2019), 14

³⁷ Leveson, supra n 1

³⁸ P. Walker, 'Leveson Inquiry: government confirms second stage axed', *The Guardian*, 1 March 2018 at

https://www.theguardian.com/media/2018/mar/01/leveson-inquiry-part-2cancellation-condemned-by-labour-as-breach-of-trust> (accessed 14 October 2019)

³⁹ W. Turvill, 'Newspapers step up fight against "insane" new Section 40 law', *City A.M.*, 3 January 2017 at: <u>http://www.cityam.com/256284/newspapers-step-up-fight-against-insane-new-section-40-law</u>> (accessed 14 October 2019)

⁴⁰ R. Greenslade, 'Goliath fears David: why newspaper publishers are scared by Impress', *The Guardian*, 25 October 2016 at:

https://www.theguardian.com/media/greenslade/2016/oct/25/goliath-fearsdavid-why-newspaper-publishers-are-scared-by-impress> (accessed 14 October 2019)

 ⁴¹ Editors' Code of Practice, 'Editors' Code of Practice', *IPSO*, 2019 at: <u>https://www.ipso.co.uk/editors-code-of-practice/</u>> (accessed 14 October 2019)
 ⁴² Wainwright v Home Office [2003] UKHL 53 ⁴³ *Re S* [2004] UKHL 47 at [17] ⁴⁴ *Campbell v MGN Ltd* [2004] UKHL 22 at [73] ⁴⁵ Murray v Big Pictures (UK) Ltd [2008] EWCA Civ 446 at [36] ⁴⁶ *CC v AB* [2006] EWHC 3083 (QB) ⁴⁷ J. Rowbottom, 'A landmark at a turning point: Campbell and the use of privacy law to constrain media power' (2015) 7(2) Journal of Media Law 170-195, 184 ⁴⁸ *Campbell*, supra n 44 at [154] ⁴⁹ John v Associated Newspapers Ltd [2006] EWHC 1611 (QB) ⁵⁰ PJS v News Group Newspapers Ltd [2016] UKSC 26 ⁵¹ Editors' Code of Practice, supra n 41 ⁵² Editors' Code of Practice Committee, *The Editors' Codebook* (Editors' Code of Practice Committee, London, 2019) 53 Ibid, 37 ⁵⁴ Ibid, 37 ⁵⁵ G. Phillipson, 'Leveson, the Public Interest and Press Freedom' (2013) 5(2) Journal of Media Law 220-240, 234 ⁵⁶ *Campbell*, supra n 44; *McKennitt v Ash* [2005] EWHC 3003 (QB) at [96]; Ferdinand v MGN Ltd [2011] EWHC 2454 (QB) at [85] ⁵⁷ A v B & Plc [2002] EWCA Civ 337; LNS (Terry) v Persons Unknown [2010] EWHC 119 (QB); Ferdinand v MGN Ltd [2011] EWHC 2454 (QB) ⁵⁸ Campbell v MGN Ltd [2002] EWCA Civ 1373; McKennitt v Ash [2006] EWCA Civ 1714 ⁵⁹ Jameel v Wall Street Journal Europe SPRL (No.3) [2006] UKHL 44 at [147] ⁶⁰ Editors' Code of Practice Committee, supra n 52, 33 ⁶¹ 02299-17 A man v Daily Star Sunday ⁶² YXB v TNO (No.2) [2010] EWHC 826 (QB) at [60]; CTB v News Group *Newspapers Ltd* [2011] EWHC 1232 (QB) at [26] ⁶³ A man v Daily Star, supra n 61 at [19] ⁶⁴ PIS, supra n 50 65 Ibid at [24] ⁶⁶ IMPRESS 'Standards Code', *IMPRESS*, 2019 at: https://www.impress.press/standards/> (accessed 15 October 2019) ⁶⁷ D. Carney, 'Up to Standard? A critique of IPSO's Editors' Code of Practice and IMPRESS's Standards Code: Part 1' (2017) 22(3) Communications Law 77-88, 80 ⁶⁸ Weller v Associated Newspapers Ltd [2014] EWHC 1163 (QB) at [147]-[149] ⁶⁹ *Ferdinand*. supra n 57 at [64] ⁷⁰ P. Wragg, 'A Freedom to Criticise? Evaluating the Public Interest in Celebrity Gossip after Mosley and Terry (2010) 2(2) Journal of Media Law 295-320, 300 ⁷¹ Ibid, 317 ⁷² W. Jordan, '1 in 5 British adults say they've had an affair', YouGov, 27 May 2015 at: https://yougov.co.uk/topics/lifestyle/articles-reports/2015/05/27/onefive-british-adults-admit-affair> (accessed 23 October 2019) ⁷³ The Secret Footballer, 'The Secret Footballer: Why wives put up with spouses playing away', *The Guardian*, 23 April 2011 at: https://www.theguardian.com/football/2011/apr/23/footballers-affairs-superinjunctions > (accessed 23 October 2019)

⁷⁴ *PJS,* supra n 50

⁷⁵ M. Hamilton, 'Canada can tell...but we still can't; 3-WAY GAG FARCE', *The Sun*, 8 April 2016

⁷⁶ M. Hamilton, 'SO WRONG; 'WE'VE BEEN BULLIED TO KEEP SILENT'; Celeb pair should not be able to use courts to hush up threesome just because they've got pots of cash', *The Sun*, 13 April 2016

⁷⁷ *Campbell,* supra n 44 at [154]

⁷⁸ Ibid

⁷⁹ Ibid

⁸⁰ A. Antoniou, 'Meghan Markle, Ben Stokes, Gareth Thomas: three reasons why UK press needs help to understand 'public interest', *Inforrm's Blog*, 9 October 2019 at:

https://www.google.com/search?q=inforrm+ben+stokes&oq=infor&aqs=chrom e.0.69i59j69i61l3j69i60l2.1367j0j7&sourceid=chrome&ie=UTF-8> (accessed 14 October 2019)

⁸¹ Editors' Code of Practice Committee, supra n 52, 44

⁸² *PJS,* supra n 50

⁸³ Ibid

⁸⁴ Editors' Code of Practice, supra n 41

⁸⁵ Editors' Code of Practice Committee, supra n 52, 33

⁸⁶ BBC Sport, 'Ben Stokes describes Sun story about family as 'immoral and heartless', *BBC News*, 17 September 2019 at:

https://www.bbc.co.uk/sport/cricket/49726913> (accessed 14 October 2019) ⁸⁷ J. Waterson, 'Ben Stokes takes legal action against Sun over story of family tragedy', *The Guardian*, 10 October 2019 at:

https://www.theguardian.com/media/2019/oct/10/ben-stokes-takes-legalaction-against-sun-over-story-about-his-mother> (accessed 14 October 2019) ⁸⁸ M. Tee, 'Coverage relating to Ben Stokes and Gareth Thomas', *IPSO*, 19 September 2019 at: https://www.ipso.co.uk/news-press-

<u>releases/news/coverage-relating-to-ben-stokes-and-gareth-thomas/</u>> (accessed 14 October 2019)

⁸⁹ Hacked Off, 'Hacked Off says The Sun's Ben Stokes front page is "appalling invasion of privacy with no public interest justification", *Hacked Off*, 17 September 2019 at: <u>https://hackinginquiry.org/ben-stokes-front-page/</u>>

(accessed 14 October 2019)

⁹⁰ Stokes, supra n 25

⁹¹ Editors' Code of Practice, supra n 41

⁹² P. Coe, 'Ben Stokes, The Sun and the notion of responsible journalism', *Inforrm's Blog*, 26 September 2019 at: <u>https://inforrm.org/2019/09/26/ben-</u>

<u>stokes-the-sun-and-the-notion-of-responsible-journalism-peter-coe/</u>> (accessed 23 October 2019)

⁹³ A. Melville-Brown, 'Camera shy – the interaction between the camera and the law of privacy in the UK' (2008) 22(3) International Review of Law, Computers & Technology, 209-222; S. Matthiesson, 'Who's Afraid of the Limelight? The Trafigura and Terry Super-Injunctions, and the Subsequent Fallout' (2010) 2(2) Journal of Media Law, 153-167

⁹⁴ His Royal Highness Prince Harry Duke of Sussex, supra n 28

⁹⁵ H. Bosher, 'Meghan Markle letter: what the law says about the press, privacy and the public's right to know', *Inform's Blog*, 6 October 2019 at:

https://inforrm.org/2019/10/06/meghan-markle-letter-what-the-law-saysabout-the-press-privacy-and-the-publics-right-to-know-hayleigh-bosher/> (accessed 14 October 2019)

⁹⁶ Ibid

97 Ibid

⁹⁸ C. Graham, 'Why I shared Meghan's 'hurtful' letter: Duchess's father Thomas Markle reveals he kept note secret for SIX MONTHS and never intended to share it until HER friends spoke to a US magazine about it and 'misrepresented' its content', *MailOnline*, 5 October 2019 at:

https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-7541785/Duchesss-father-Thomas-Markle-reveals-kept-note-secret-MONTHS-never-intended-share-it.html> (accessed 14 October 2019)

⁹⁹ Ibid

100 Ibid

¹⁰¹ A. Monti and R. Wacks, *Protecting Personal Information The Right to Privacy Reconsidered* (Hart Publishing, 2019) 9

¹⁰² D. F. Schoeman, 'Privacy: philosophical dimensions in the literature' in D. F. Schoeman, *Philosophical Dimensions of Privacy* (Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 1984) 1-33; N. Witzleb, D. Lindsay, M. Paterson and S. Rodrick, 'An overview of emerging challenges in privacy law' in N. Witzleb, D. Lindsay, M. Paterson and S. Rodrick *Emerging Challenges in Privacy Law* (Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2014) 1-28

¹⁰³ I. Callinan, 'Privacy, Confidence, Celebrity and Spectacle' (2007) 7(1) Oxford University Commonwealth Law Journal, 1-21, 14

¹⁰⁴ Fraser Woodward Ltd v BBC [2005] EWHC 472 (Ch)

¹⁰⁵ Ibid at [4]

¹⁰⁶ Douglas v Hello! (No.5) [2003] EWHC 786 (Ch) at [225]

¹⁰⁷ HRH Prince of Wales v Associated Newspapers [2006] EWCA Civ 1776

¹⁰⁸ Bosher, supra n 95

¹⁰⁹ HRH Prince of Wales, supra n 107

¹¹⁰ I. Gallagher, 'How Meghan Markle's 'special sisterhood' told US celebrity magazine intimate stories about hand warmers for Royal guards, cookies by the bed – and THAT bombshell letter', *MailOnline*, 5 October 2019 at:

https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-7541751/Meghan-Markles-specialsisterhood-told-celebrity-magazine-intimate-stories.html> (accessed 14 October 2019)

¹¹¹ Fenton, supra n 3, 125

¹¹² Sir David Calcutt, 'Review of Press Self-Regulation', (1993) Cm2135, 63

¹¹³ Communications Committee, 'Press Regulation: where are we now' (2010) HL Paper 135, 12

¹¹⁴ Sir Cliff Richard OBE v BBC [2018] EWHC 1837

¹¹⁵ Shobna Gulati & Ors v MGN Ltd [2015] EWHC 1482 (Ch)

¹¹⁶ Reuters Institute, *Reuters Institute Digital News Report* (Reuters Institute, Oxford, 2018), 62

¹¹⁷ F. Mayhew, 'National newspaper + online ABC's: Web figures in double-digit drop as print circulation falls across the broad', 13 December 2018 at: <u>https://www.pressgazette.co.uk/national-newspaper-online-abcs-web-figures-</u>

<u>in-double-digit-drop-as-print-circulation-falls-across-the-board/</u>> (accessed 15 October 2019)

¹¹⁸ Media Standards Trust, *The Independent Press Standards Organisation (IPSO) – Five Years On – A reassessment,* (Media Standards Trust, 2019)

¹¹⁹ Ibid, 3

¹²⁰ Regulatory Funding Company, 'Introduction', 2019 at:

http://www.regulatoryfunding.co.uk/> (accessed 15 October 2019)

¹²¹ Media Standards Trust, supra n 118, 6

¹²² Ibid

¹²³ B. Palmer, 'IPSO announces new rules and regulations', *IPSO*, 24 February 2016 at: <u>https://www.ipso.co.uk/news-press-releases/press-releases/ipso-announces-new-rules-and-regulations/</u>> (accessed 15 October 2019)

¹²⁴ G. Lineker, 'Twitter Statement', *Twitter*, 2 March 2018 at: <u>https://twitter.com/garylineker/status/969543541419577344?lang=en</u>>

(accessed 15 October 2019)

¹²⁵ D. Walker, 'Twitter Statement', *Twitter*, 2 March 2018 at: <u>https://twitter.com/mrdanwalker/status/969564266822094853</u>> (accessed 15 October 2019)

¹²⁶ ABC, 'Daily Mail Statistics', *ABC*, August 2019 at: abc.org.uk/product/2115> (accessed 15 October 2019)

¹²⁷ L. Barron, *Celebrity Cultures: An Introduction* (Sage, 2015)